

 **ORF**  
**OCCASIONAL**  
**PAPER**

MAY 2019

194

# **China and Europe: Trade, Technology and Competition**

MANOJ JOSHI

# **China and Europe: Trade, Technology and Competition**

**MANOJ JOSHI**

## **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

**Manoj Joshi** is a Distinguished Fellow at the Observer Research Foundation, New Delhi. He is a columnist, author and TV commentator on issues of politics and security. He has a long-time interest in matters related to China.

ISBN: 978-93-89094-25-1

# China and Europe: Trade, Technology and Competition

## ABSTRACT

Over the last five years, Brexit, the victory of Donald Trump in the US and the assumption of power by Xi Jinping in China, the seizure of Crimea and the Ukrainian crisis, the South China Sea disputes, and the emerging Iran crisis, have all helped upend the world order. Amidst these crises, the surge of Chinese acquisitions and investments in Europe did not draw much attention. The acrimony, however, between China and the US on trade and industrial policy has led to a greater scrutiny in Europe. China is being accused of using the openness of market economies to acquire an edge in emerging technologies, an effort often directed and subsidised by the state. Besides raising the demand for equal market access, the Europeans have tightened their scrutiny of Chinese investments and placed restrictions on those relating to sensitive industries. This process can result in China reforming its system; at the same time, the growing Sino-US schism can complicate matters, too.

*(This paper is part of ORF's series, 'Eye on China'. Find other research in the series here: <https://www.orfonline.org/series/eye-on-china/>)*

Attribution: Manoj Joshi, "China and Europe: Trade, Technology and Competition", ORF Occasional Paper No. 194, May 2019, Observer Research Foundation.

## INTRODUCTION

Like the United States (US) and other countries in different parts of the world, Europe has a history of fruitful and mutually beneficial relations with China. In recent years, following the US—albeit not with the same intensity or methods—the European countries are re-assessing certain aspects of their relationship with China. This re-examination is driven in great part, ironically enough, by the very success of their relations with China: As China gained access to the markets and technologies of Europe, it emerged as a worthy competitor in the same realms previously dominated by the continent such as railways, automobiles, chemicals and machinery. Indeed, in some areas like 5G telecommunications technology, China has already become a dominant player, besting two prominent European rivals. While the dominance in technology of a nation (or a group of nations) can be considered a given, the nature of the Chinese state, and the primacy of its huge state-owned enterprises and banks, pose an entirely new set of challenges to global trade systems. The opacity with which China’s systems operate, complicate things further.

This paper examines how China’s “full spectrum” strategy in moving up the global value chains—from an aggregator of high-end products to a producer and consumer of such goods—is playing out in Europe. This strategy has been systematic, involving, among others, the acquisition of European companies or the purchase of strategic stakes in them. Again, acquisitions—often with the view of accessing a particular technology—happens in market economies. In the case of China, however, the process is often aided by hidden subsidies and support from state-run or -controlled entities, crossing the line to the *illegal* in most market economies. China’s strategy also involves gaining political and economic leverage in the poorer Central and East European Countries (CEEC) through investments.

The paper pays particular attention to the Belt and Road Initiative aimed at tightening China's links with Europe through overland and maritime connectivity, as well as trade and investment. This project now represents the cutting edge of the China-led connectivity and globalisation plans. The paper then looks at Europe's evolving response, especially that of Germany which is China's principal partner in the continent. The US-China dynamic is beyond the scope of this paper, whose purpose is to see whether or not China and Europe can reconcile their goals in a way that is mutually beneficial. It does, however, examine the Huawei issue and the American pressure on Europe to block the company. This could well be a pointer for a more fraught world pursuing mutually exclusive visions of globalisation.

## **HISTORICAL BACKGROUND**

China and Europe share a relationship that goes back to antiquity. Their contemporary relationship, however, took off understandably only after the opening up of China in the 1990s. European companies saw China as a lucrative place to invest, and the latter found great advantages in a relationship with Europe as both a source of technology and a market for its products.

While China has trading partners in much of the world, its principal relations are with the US and Europe. In 2018 Chinese exports to the EU were valued at Euro 394.7 billion, while those to the US, Euro 406.317 billion; meanwhile, EU exports to the US were Euro 406.372 billion in the same year, and to China, Euro 210 billion.<sup>1</sup> China's earnings from its trade with Europe, along with foreign direct investment (FDI) from European companies, have aided Beijing in establishing a domestic infrastructure of industries that are now emerging as competitors of the European companies. In turn, many European companies like the car giants Volkswagen and Daimler depend on the Chinese market for their

growth, and others like Volvo have been acquired by Chinese companies.<sup>2</sup>

China's rapid economic transformation has expanded the sheer size of its domestic market. European companies are seeing China as a lucrative place to invest in, as the latter views the former as a source of technology, investment and market for its products. In the past decade China has spawned companies and banks of global scale, and is looking to become a leading industrial power in the 21<sup>st</sup> century. Already, companies like Baidu, Alibaba, Tencent and Huawei are serving fierce competition to their American counterparts, Google, Amazon, Facebook and Cisco. (Similar competitors remain absent in Europe.)

China is therefore developing cutting-edge technologies that could lead to the next industrial revolution. In its desire to leapfrog, however, it appears that China is choosing to bypass certain rules of the road. For example, even as it has purchased a technology or obtained licence to its use—or else obtained it through the acquisition of a foreign company—China has also either forced foreign partners to transfer technology or used cyber theft to gain them.<sup>3</sup> Further, whether implicitly or explicitly, China has articulated its vision of not only developing self-sufficiency, but displacing existing technology leaders and achieving global dominance. Not surprisingly, this has generated concerns in many parts of the world.<sup>4</sup> Despite this, China realises the benefit of the common market for goods and services that the European Union (EU) provides and its standing as a key pole in a multipolar world order. For their part, the European countries are not entirely happy with the current state of affairs with China. This would help explain the popular reluctance to join either the BRI or the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB). After the UK became a founding member in 2015, and despite US pressure, several other European countries—e.g., France, Germany and Italy—also joined the Bank. Italy's formal signing

up to the BRI provoked great interest as it is the first major European country to do so.<sup>5</sup> The 16 (now 17)+1 grouping of Central and East European countries and China, is also being viewed with alarm.

Despite the various concerns, the European countries have been carefully calibrating their response. On one hand, the EU has made it clear that it will apply the reins on the aggressive acquisition of technology by Chinese companies. On the other hand, it also wants to ensure that the rules will continue to allow legitimate Chinese investments and even merger and acquisition activities.

Meanwhile, Huawei's 5G offering has generated tensions with their trans-Atlantic ally, the US; the episode is also sharpening the issue of trade and technology ties between the West and China. Here is an instance where a Chinese company holds many advantages—including price and experience—in a technology, namely 5G, which is projected to be a revolutionary innovation. What the US is saying is that it will not trust China as a technology leader and is urging its allies to follow its lead in denying Chinese giants like Huawei and ZTE any role in rolling out 5G technology in their countries.

China may have earned such distrust largely by its own actions. After all, China divided the internet world into two technospheres in a bid to promote its national champions like Baidu, Tencent and Alibaba. The rampage of China's cyber-espionage activities has also generated a great deal of distrust for its telecommunications giants like ZTE and Huawei. There is also its National Intelligence Law, which binds Chinese companies to cooperate with the state. Countries and companies may have profited enormously from the Chinese connection, but the process has not yielded the kind of trust and cooperation that would have benefited China.

The difficult relations between the US and EU on account of trade frictions and military spending tinge European policy with regard to China. This, however, is just a nuance as the EU remains the number one trading partner of the US, and, of course, it is a military ally through the NATO. Nor can it be denied that Europe's recent articulation of its grouses with regard to China's business practices and industrial policies has received an unexpected boost from the changed American attitude towards China. The EU attitude has been summed up in a European Commission document issued in March 2019 which noted that China was simultaneously:

“A cooperation partner with whom the EU has closely aligned objectives, a negotiating partner with who the EU needs to find a balance of interests, an economic competitor in pursuit of technological leadership and a systemic rival promoting alternative models of governance.”<sup>6</sup>

## CHINA IN EUROPE

China's economic growth continues to offer Europe new opportunities. In turn, the European market and technology fit well with China's current needs and plans for the future. More than half of the total known Chinese investment in Europe is concentrated in the continent's five largest economies—i.e., the UK, Germany, France, Italy and Spain. The smaller countries like Greece, Portugal and Cyprus have seen significant amounts of investment as well, especially following the 2008 economic crash and the subsequent Euro crisis.<sup>#</sup> Chinese companies

---

# When it was introduced in 2002, the Euro was one of the world's strongest currencies. But by 2009, the expansion of the Eurozone led to the accumulation of massive and unsustainable deficits and public debt, triggering a sovereign debt crisis that required the EU and the IMF to bail them out.

have been strategic in their acquisitions, focusing on areas where the country seeks to become a major, if not the dominant, global player. These industries include robotics, biopharmaceuticals, renewable energy, environment, micro-electronics and electrical vehicles, as well as real estate, ports, railways, high-voltage electricity grids, and 5G—an enabling technology in a range of areas like driver-less cars and the Internet of Things that is a class in itself.

The first wave of Chinese acquisitions came with the economic crisis of 2008 and the subsequent Euro crisis. Among the companies they took over or where they bought significant stakes included the UK mining giant Rio Tinto, the Swiss petro company Addax Petroleum, and the Swedish Volvo cars in 2009, the Portuguese power company, Energias de Portugal (EDP) in 2011, the exploration division of Engie SA of France in 2011, the East African unit of the Italian giant ENI in 2013, and in 2015, the Italian tyre maker Pirelli.

That the Chinese are working to a larger strategic plan is evident from its acquisitions relating to grids. The Chinese have specialised in ultra-high voltage grids and expect it to be a technology of the future. In 2017, China's State Grid Corp, the world's largest utility bought a 24-percent stake and became the second largest stakeholder after the Greek government in the country's national power operator ADMIE. State Grid also has a 25-percent stake in the Portuguese national grid operator Redes Energeticas Nacionais (REN), and 10 percent in the national grid of Italy. In 2018 it unsuccessfully sought to get a 20-percent holding in a German grid company.<sup>7</sup> In April, Three Gorges Corp made a bid for a majority stake in Energias de Portugal (EDP), where it already has a significant stake. But this collapsed after opposition by shareholders.<sup>8</sup>

**Table 1. Key acquisitions by Chinese companies  
(2016-2018, select European countries)**

Country	Company	Chinese principal	Year of acquisition	Industry
Germany	Kuka	Midea	2016	Robotics
	Kraus Maffei	China National Chemical Corp	2016	Plastics and rubber
	EEW Energy from Waste	Beijing Enterprise Holdings	2016	High tech waste disposal
	Ista	Li Ka-Shing	2017	Smart meter
	Daimler	Zhejiang Geely	2018	Motor cars
	Thuringia	CATL	2018	Batteries
	Beijing Auto	Borgward	2018	Electrical cars
	Creat	Biotest	2018	Biological drugs
UK	Creat	Bioproducts Lab	2016	Biotherapeutics
	Logicor	CIC	2017	Logistics
	Imagination Technologies	Canyon Bridge	2017	Graphics processors
	Dialog Semiconductor	Tsinghua Unigroup	2017	Semiconductors
	Global Switch	Ping An, Citic Bank and AVIC	2018	Data centre developer
	France	Linxens	Tsnghua Unigroup	2018
Sweden	Volvo trucks	Zhejiang Geely	2017	Trucks
Switzerland	Syngenta	China National Chemical	2017	Agrochemicals
Greece	Port of Piraeus	China Ocean Shipping Company (COSCO)	2016	Port
	ADMIE	State Grid Corp	2017	Power
Netherlands	NXP RF	China Jianyin Investment Ltd	2016	Semiconductors
	Power	Shenzen Invengo	2018	Digital library
	OEP	Nexperia	2018	Semiconductors
	Wingtech			

Source: American Enterprise Institute, China Global Investment Tracker <http://www.aei.org/china-global-investment-tracker/>

The acquisition spree shown in Table 1 immediately raised concerns. The watershed was the May 2016 takeover of Kuka in Germany, a company specialising in making robots for automobile plants, by the Midea Group, China's largest manufacturer of home appliances. It sent a shock to the German public as the company had been the embodiment of the country's industrial prowess.

By 2018, these concerns had escalated to the point where several European countries progressively tightened their domestic laws to restrict FDI in certain areas deemed to affect national security. The EU itself began a debate on an EU-wide law to screen the sale or takeovers of companies deemed sensitive. To a considerable extent, these concerns were catalysed by the American critique of China's industrial policy. Not surprisingly, the European moves coincided with the strengthening in the United States, of the powers of the Committee on Foreign Investment in the US (CFIUS).

With the onset of US pressure on China in 2017, Beijing's investments moved dramatically towards Europe. According to a study by Baker McKenzie, in the first half of 2018 Chinese FDI to Europe totalled US\$ 12 billion, representing an increase of four percent over the previous year, excluding the Syngenta acquisition. This was in contrast to the 92 percent plunge of the US-bound Chinese FDI, which came down to only US\$ 2 billion. Germany, France, Sweden and UK were the destinations for Chinese investments.<sup>9</sup>

However, according to an analysis by *Foreign Policy*, as a result of Chinese controls on capital exports and the increased resistance of European and American regulators, Chinese investment to both the US and Europe declined sharply in 2018.<sup>10</sup> Completed Chinese transactions in Europe had gone down from some US\$ 80 billion in 2017, to US\$ 22.5

billion in 2018. However, investments have kept coming into France, Germany, Spain and Sweden.

### **Troubling tactics**

The reason why China's expanding footprint in Europe is provoking concerns is that Beijing tends to utilise underhanded tactics. Such behaviour was seen in the purchase of two German companies, the semiconductor company, Aixtron and the automobile giant Daimler. Aixtron has long been in the business of fabricating advanced tools for making highly sophisticated semiconductors, and its attempted takeover by Fujian Grand Chip pointed to a possible collusion involving the Chinese government itself. In 2015, the German company fell to bankruptcy after a Chinese buyer, San'an Optronics, unceremoniously cancelled a large order. When it went up for sale in May 2016, a Chinese investment group, Fujian Grand Chip offered to buy it. The German think tank, Mercator Institute of Chinese Studies, investigated the issue and found that San'an and Fujian had a common principal investor in Liu Zhendong. Further, both companies were receiving huge amounts of funds from the Chinese government which, as a matter of policy, has set out to buoy up the country's semiconductor industry. Eventually the Aixtron deal collapsed after the US CFIUS vetoed it.<sup>11</sup>

The other case is related to the well-known Daimler company. Initially, in 2017, Daimler had turned down an offer from China's Zhejiang Geely for taking a five percent stake in the company. Geely, which also owns both the cars and trucks arms of Volvo, had been interested in Daimler's car battery technology for the electric car joint venture it was planning to set up in Wuhan.<sup>12</sup> In a surprise move, a few months later, Geely purchased a US\$ 9-billion stake (9.69 percent) in Daimler, making Geely the company's single largest investor. The investment skirted disclosure requirements that are supposed to be

triggered when investors cross three- and five-percent of voting rights, by using derivatives. While Daimler itself expressed satisfaction with the development, the German government said it would be carefully watching the situation.<sup>13</sup>

That Beijing bypasses government rules was evident in the case of the Chinese company, Contemporary Amperex Technology Ltd (CATL). CATL, the biggest maker of electric vehicle batteries in China, agreed to build its first foreign plant in the eastern German state of Thuringia. The state government there was ready to provide the company access to German high-tech R&D, something that the Federal Government had not been keen on. The federal government was pushing instead a European consortium for batteries to enable Europe to compete with China. Thuringia was ready to challenge Berlin because the CATL investment of Euro 240 million was the most important one in the state in decades.<sup>14</sup>

Another aspect was the role of the state in promoting business, something that is highly regulated in Europe. In early 2018 *Bloomberg* audited the Chinese purchases, analysing data for 678 completed or pending deals in 30 countries since 2008. The audit found that both Chinese state-backed and Chinese private companies had been involved in deals worth at least US\$ 255 billion across the continent, including the takeover of some 360 companies.<sup>15</sup> Among the Chinese corporations that made the purchases, 100 were state-backed entities or investment funds, which were involved in US\$ 162 billion or 63 percent of the reported deals. Eight of the ten largest acquirers that Bloomberg identified were state-owned or state-backed, including China Investment Corp, a sovereign wealth fund; the Aluminum Corp of China Ltd; and the Silk Road Fund Co, another sovereign wealth fund.<sup>16</sup>

## Central and Eastern Europe

In 2011, Beijing revealed another side of its European strategy by establishing the 16+1 grouping of China and the 16 Central and Eastern European Countries (CEEC). (At the latest CEEC summit held in Dubrovnik on 12 April 2019, Greece became a member, thereby making it a 17+1 grouping.) This was apparently at the invitation of Hungary's Prime Minister Viktor Orban, who was then urgently looking for financial support in the wake of the 2008 economic crisis. The CEEC is a loose grouping of 12 EU countries and five candidate members. What unites them is the fact that they are poorer than Western Europe and in need of foreign investments. China is helping fill the investment vacuum in CEE countries but the EU authorities and the US worry that these countries will become beholden to Beijing and undermine a common posture against China.

Following the November 2016 CEEC meeting in Latvia, China agreed to set up a Euro 11-billion fund to boost investments in the region. The fund will be managed by the Sino-CEEF Holding company, a subsidiary of the state-owned Industrial and Commercial Bank of China. China plans to raise another Euro 55 billion to finance joint ventures in logistics, clean energy and pharmaceuticals in the CEEC region.<sup>17</sup> After the 2017 CEEC summit in Budapest, Chinese premier Li Keqiang launched the construction of a US\$ 3.64-billion upgrade of a high-speed rail link between Belgrade and Budapest. Chinese investments in the CEEC countries have crossed US\$9 billion as of June 2018.<sup>18</sup>

Its ties with the CEEC countries have helped China deflect EU actions on issues of human rights violations as well as international laws relating to its disputes in the South China Sea. In 2015, CEFC China Energy opened its European headquarters in Prague, making huge investments in real estate and media and developing ties with the Czech

government to the point where its chairperson Ye Jianming was named adviser to Czech President Milos Zeman. Not only did the company invest in a range of areas, the Czech government was also persuaded to cold-shoulder pro-Tibet activists.<sup>19</sup> Greece, along with Croatia and Hungary, initially blocked the EU from issuing a statement on the 2016 South China Sea UNCLOS arbitration tribunal ruling against China. Eventually, after negotiations, a watered-down version of the original statement was issued.<sup>20</sup> In March 2017, Hungary refused to sign a joint letter denouncing the alleged torture of detained lawyers in China. Also that year, Greece blocked an EU statement at the UN Human Rights Council criticising China on the issue of human rights, charging that it was “unconstructive” and “selective criticism.”<sup>21</sup>

## The Belt and Road Initiative

China’s Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), initiated in 2013, emerged from an earlier concept of the Silk Road Economic Belt (SREB) and the Maritime Silk Road to reconstitute the historic routes between China and Europe going back 2,000 years. While China’s interest in developing connectivity and overseas investments pre-dated this project, most overseas Chinese investments and planning have now been subsumed in the larger rubric of the BRI and been given new momentum. All maps of the scheme show that Europe is the destination of the system; this illustrates the elemental role that Europe will play in China’s future global strategy. Indeed, Chinese connectivity schemes targeting Europe predate the BRI. The first set of trains travelled from Yangtan in Hunan to Hamburg in 2008 using the Russian railroad system. Likewise, COSCO acquired the franchise rights for two terminals in Piraeus in 2008. In August 2018, the China-Europe freight railway service saw its 10,000<sup>th</sup> trip since its beginning in 2011. These have been ferrying garments, auto parts, chemicals and other Chinese goods to Europe and bringing back food, timber, machinery and equipment. As of mid-2018,

China's freight services linked 48 Chinese cities with 42 European ones.<sup>22</sup> These are heavily subsidised by Chinese local governments and it remains to be seen whether they have any relevance beyond fulfilling strategic objectives.<sup>23</sup>

However, China's BRI investments are already imprinting themselves onto Europe. In Duisburg in western Germany, often seen as the western terminus of the BRI, China has created the world's largest inland port and one of Europe's biggest transport and logistics hubs. Duisburg receives 30 trains a week from China and ships out products by train and road to various European destinations.<sup>24</sup> In Poland, the infrastructure is groaning under the weight of the rail traffic from China and companies are scrambling to expand facilities in towns like Lodz which have historically been an important crossroads of transportation.<sup>25</sup> On the southern part of Europe, the port of Piraeus in Greece, controlled by the Chinese giant COSCO, has grown at a frenetic pace since 2016. It has become Europe's seventh busiest container port where it was not even in the top 15 a decade ago.<sup>26</sup> Chinese giants like COSCO and China Merchants Ports Holdings have been buying ports along the European rim, beginning with Piraeus in 2016, a 40-percent stake in Vado Ports in Italy in 2016, Noatum Port in Spain in 2017, and Zeebrugge in Belgium in 2018.<sup>27</sup>

These are all part of a far more ambitious project of tightening China's economic links with Europe through trade and investment. The EU as a whole, however, has taken what an analyst says is a "lukewarm approach" towards the BRI.<sup>28</sup> The EU made its viewpoint clear when it refused to endorse a statement on trade at the end of the first Belt and Road Forum in Beijing in May 2017. The EU insisted that the BRI follow principles of transparency and co-ownership, as well as uphold issues of social and environmental sustainability.<sup>29</sup> In February 2017, the European Commission had opened a formal investigation into a major

BRI project—the high-speed rail link covering 350 km between Belgrade and Budapest. The process has resulted in the Hungarian component of the project getting stuck in EU procedures, while the Serbian one covering 187 km is moving ahead. Still, this has not prevented individual EU countries and non-EU European countries from joining up with the BRI. Among those whose heads of state and governments figure in the joint communique issued following the 2<sup>nd</sup> Belt and Road Forum in April 2019 were Mediterranean countries like Italy, Greece, Cyprus and Malta, all the Balkan countries, the Caucasian republics, and CEEC countries. The event that created waves in Europe was Italy’s decision to sign up on the BRI, since it is the first of the G 7 to do so.<sup>30</sup> Italy’s location and its robust transportation links with other West European countries makes it a major asset for the Chinese effort to consolidate their presence in Europe.

## EUROPEAN RESPONSE

In December 2017 the United States issued its momentous National Security Strategy pronouncing China as a “strategic competitor”, rather than a mere stakeholder in the post-World War II global order. The declaration added to the disquiet that was being felt by the European countries over the nature of Chinese policies of acquiring stakes in their companies, and the lack of reciprocity on the part of Beijing on issues relating to industrial policy as well as market access. To be sure, Europe is not yet on the verge of imposing tariffs on Chinese products, sanctioning Chinese companies, excluding Chinese companies from official government procurement, or placing restrictions on Chinese scholars—as the US has done.

The discomfort of Europe is reflected in the European Commission report discussed earlier that calls China an “economic competitor”. A report of the German Mercator Institute for China Studies that looked

at the 'Made in China 2025' policy bluntly notes that countries like Germany and South Korea, whose high-tech industries contribute a large share to the global industrial output would be most vulnerable to the emergence of a Chinese manufacturing superpower.<sup>31</sup> Such concerns have led to a tightening of rules; many governments have adopted rules giving them powers to block deals in all sectors of the economy that may result in sensitive industries falling into foreign hands.

Britain, second only to the US in the number of mergers and acquisitions by Chinese companies, has already moved in this direction.<sup>32</sup> For his part, French President Emmanuel Macron was one of the earliest amongst his peers to raise the issue of Chinese takeovers of European industry in 2017. In November 2017, Sweden modified its takeover rules following the takeover by the Chinese company, HNA Tourism Group, of Carlson Hotels a year earlier. Carlson Hotels owned the Radisson brand, and the acquisition gave them an indirect majority stake in Rezidor, a Belgian hotel group. The two groups have now been rebranded as the Radisson Hospitality Inc. In September 2018, the French Parliament began debating a bill proposed by the government to include sectors such as artificial intelligence (AI), data storage and robotics among those which the state can block from acquisition by foreign companies. The current rules cover deals with voting stakes greater than one-third in defence, energy, transportation and some other industries.<sup>33</sup>

The problems appear to be rooted in the very nature of the EU where policy is made by consensus. Even so, Chinese policy, coming up in the era of Brexit<sup>§</sup>, has been attracting scholarly attention like never before. Recently, for example, to emphasise European unity, French President Macron invited German Chancellor Angela Merkel and the European

---

§ The word Brexit is a compound of "British Exit", referring to the fact that, following a referendum, UK decided on June 23, 2016 to leave the European Union. The process is still underway.

Commission President Jean-Claude Juncker to join him in the meeting with Xi Jinping in Paris in the French leg of his tour in March 2019. In contrast to the US, the current theme of the relationship, continues to emphasise engagement and negotiation. Xi's recent European tour was followed by the annual EU-China summit in early April and the annual meeting with the CEEC where Chinese premier Li Keqiang was in attendance.

### **The case of Germany**

In June 2016, shortly after the Kuka takeover, German Chancellor Angela Merkel, on a visit to Beijing publicly expressed her frustration on the issue of Chinese policy. She called on China to grant foreign firms the same rights and privileges as domestic ones.<sup>34</sup> In 2017 Germany would pass a new law that allows the government to block a company from outside the EU from acquiring more than 25 percent of a German entity that is in "critical infrastructure". The law defined these as industries like electricity and water supply, hospitals, transport and advanced defence technologies. The following year, Germany rebuffed two Chinese purchases, the first such cases of outright bans issued by the government of Chancellor Merkel. State-owned investment bank KfW was asked to temporarily acquire 20 percent holdings in 50Hertz Transmission GmbH to prevent an attempt by a Chinese firm, State Grid Corp., to buy it from a Belgian operator. This was part of a pattern of Chinese companies acquiring grid operators around the world. Germany also blocked the acquisition by China of an engineering company.<sup>35</sup> Subsequently, the Economy Ministry opposed the Chinese takeover of the Leifeld Metal Spinning, a company that specialises in high-strength materials for aviation, space and nuclear technology. The proposed takeover collapsed.<sup>36</sup>

At the same time, however, various other acquisitions came through. In April 2018, for example, the Economy Ministry approved the

takeover of a German aerospace company Cotesa by the Chinese company Advanced Technology and Materials (AT&M) after several months of investigation. The middle-sized German company specialises in making carbon fibre components for aviation companies like Airbus and Boeing and it was sold for a price of some Euro 100-200 million.<sup>37</sup> Likewise, the Economy Ministry approved the acquisition of a German data analytics startup, Data Artisans. Germany has sought to ensure that its crackdown does not affect its larger investment and trade partnership with China.

On 29 December 2018 Germany tightened its Foreign Trade Regulation, expanding the ability of the government to prohibit certain direct or indirect acquisitions of shareholdings in German companies on grounds of national security. Under the new rules, the threshold for the screening has come down to 10 percent and includes weapons of war, specially designed engines and gear units for combat tanks and military vehicles, products with IT security functions and crypto-technology, critical infrastructure, manufacture of technical devices for surveillance of telecommunications, cloud computing and media enterprises.<sup>38</sup> In early 2019, the German Economy Minister Peter Altmaier joined his French counterpart in championing a new industrial policy. Equally significantly, he proposed that the country create a state-owned fund that can protect key companies from takeovers such as the ones initiated by China. If passed, this would signal a major shift in the German government's policy, which has historically taken a hands-off approach in these matters.<sup>39</sup>

Incidentally, only after the government has taken the lead on these issues did Germany's leading industry association BDI put across its view on the need to take a tougher policy towards China at the beginning of this year. In a paper presented in early January, the BDI said that while German firms needed the Chinese market, there was also a need

for Beijing to open up its own domestic market. It called on the EU to create a stronger economic framework to bind companies from non-market economies to its own liberal system and said that non-European firms receiving state subsidies should not be able to sell their products in an unrestricted manner.<sup>40</sup>

## The EU

The nature of the 28-member EU renders the making of consensus on new procedures and processes a lengthy process. Only 14 of the 28 EU countries—i.e., Austria, Denmark, Germany, Finland, France, Latvia, Lithuania, Hungary, Italy, the Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, Spain and UK—now have formal systems in place for screening FDI, though they vary widely in scope and design. With its political structure and investment-friendly posture, the EU has sought to balance the issues relating to FDI screening and the sovereign rights of individual states to decide who can invest within their borders.

Pressure from the US has played its own role. In January 2016, the US Committee on Foreign Investment in the US (CFIUS) helped frustrate a proposal through which Philips NV would have earned US\$2.8 billion by selling its LED business to a Chinese venture-capital firm.<sup>41</sup> Later that year, the Aixtron deal was nixed by the CFIUS because it had a US subsidiary. More recently, the Huawei issue had also been used by the US to ratchet up pressure on Europe.

As part of its efforts to level the playing field with China, the EU has demanded reciprocity in public procurement; it hopes to have an EU-wide instrument to promote this by the end of 2019. The European Commission also plans to publish guidance on the legal framework on the participation of foreign bidders and goods in the EU market. This will introduce EU norms on labour and environmental standards in

addition to price in the area of procurement. Another action plan envisions filling existing gaps in EU law to address the distortive effects of foreign state ownership and state financing in the internal market.<sup>42</sup>

On 20 November 2018, the EU announced political agreement for a new framework for FDI screening. The Commission was also expected to come out with a study on FDI flows into Europe and create a coordinating group of member states to help identify joint strategic concerns.<sup>43</sup> Following up on this, on 14 February 2019, the European Parliament set up an EU-level tool to screen FDI on grounds of security to protect technologies and infrastructure in Europe. The vote was 500 in favour and 49 against, with 56 abstaining. Under this instrument, the European Commission will investigate foreign investments in critical sectors and give its view on whether or not they undermine European interests. However, the decision to bar an investment would remain with the individual EU state. The new regulation covers critical infrastructure, data, space, finance and technologies including semiconductors, AI and robotics. Added to these were sectors like water, health, defence, media, biotechnology and food security. The European Council formally endorsed the agreement in early March, but it will enter into effect in October 2020, 18 months after it is published in the Official Journal.<sup>44</sup>

Another aspect of the European response is the debate about how to compete with China's state-backed firms. As is well known, Europe has extremely tough anti-monopoly rules which prevent the consolidation of large companies. Germany's BDI's position paper earlier this year also called on Germany and Europe to undertake policies that would allow the emergence of European champions.<sup>45</sup> The debate played itself out in relation to the proposed merger of Siemens of Germany and Alstom of France in 2017, aimed at enhancing their competitiveness vis-à-vis the Chinese giant CRRC Corp. The merger

was promoted by President Macron of France who saw it as the emergence of a new Airbus-type company. It was opposed by several other countries, however, as well as the European Competition Commission which felt that it would drive up costs for other European companies. Eventually, after an investigation, in early February 2019 the European Commission prohibited the proposed Siemens acquisition of Alstom under the EU merger rules.<sup>46</sup>

Yet earlier, in December 2018, the EU's Competition Commission had approved a proposal by France, Germany, Italy and the UK to allocate up to US\$ 9.1 billion in public and private funding by 2024 for research centres and companies to work together to create "smarter and more energy efficient microchips and sensors."<sup>47</sup> On 18 February 2019, Germany's Economy Minister Peter Altmaier and his French counterpart Bruno Le Maire jointly put forward a new plan for Europe to create its own champions. The National Industrial Strategy 2030 is part of a wider Franco-German response to tackle the Chinese competition and deal with Trump's 'America First' approach. The Ministers have made it clear that there is need for the European Union to review and amend its competition law. The proposal calls for more investment for the EU to back 10 strategic sectors, including metals, chemicals, 3D printing, machine engineering, medical devices, aerospace, defence and the automotive sector.<sup>48</sup>

In September 2018 the European Commission came up with its own Joint Communication on a "comprehensive strategy to better connect Europe and Asia." The strategy document noted that at its core was a "sustainable, comprehensive and rules based connectivity". This would involve transport links, energy and digital networks and human connections. It spoke of the "significant opportunities for EU companies" in the estimated Euro 1.3-trillion infrastructure investment that was needed, "provided that robust legal frameworks

are in place.” But while it hailed the vision of better Europe-Asia connectivity, it did not name any country, especially not China.<sup>49</sup> For the EU, as for Japan, an issue that cannot be ignored is the fact that China is already spending huge sums of money on BRI projects. By staying out of it, they could be harming their own business interests. Not surprisingly, therefore, they are looking for opportunities to shape the connectivity agenda as well.

### **The Huawei issue**

The gap between American and European attitudes towards China was most manifest in the case of the telecommunications giant, Huawei. In Europe, Huawei is one of the largest providers of network backbone technology in countries like UK, Germany and Spain. Now with the European Commission’s push for the EU to adopt 5G technology, concerns have emerged because Huawei is acknowledged to have the most advanced and cheapest 5G technology in the world. While Huawei’s competitors like Ericsson and Nokia charge that they have little access to the Chinese market, Europe is wide open for the Chinese companies.<sup>50</sup>

In 2012, a US House Intelligence Committee issued a report stating that the Chinese-owned Huawei and ZTE were both threats to national security and were barred from obtaining US government contracts. The US has argued that Huawei’s ties with the Chinese government and as a supplier of key hardware in telecommunications makes it a potential tool for espionage.<sup>51</sup> This issue involves both the worry that the Chinese state will use its companies for the purposes of espionage, as well as straightforward commercial considerations. As a world leader in 5G, Huawei will play a major role in setting its standards in a technology that has wider implications with regard to the innovations such as the Internet of Things (IoT) and driver-less cars. Nevertheless, it is difficult

not to pay attention to the nature of the relationship between the state and private enterprise in China as well as the national law of the People's Republic of China. As analysts have pointed out, China's national law makes it mandatory for private corporations to cooperate with the state for intelligence work.<sup>52</sup> Party committees are now obligatory in all private sector companies. In any case, many of them are linked to the state through state sector banks, state-backed funds and special purpose vehicles.

In December 2018, Huawei's Chief Financial Officer Meng Wanzhou was arrested in Canada after the US sought her extradition.<sup>53</sup> On 29 January 2019, the US Justice Department announced a 13-count criminal indictment against Huawei, two affiliates and its CFO Meng. The charges, which are retroactive to ten years, are related to bank and wire fraud as well as violations of US sanctions on Iran. A formal demand for the extradition of Meng was made to the Canadian authorities. The Chinese foreign ministry accused the US of using "its government power to discredit and crack down on specific Chinese companies in an attempt to stifle their operations."<sup>54</sup>

The US has been actively campaigning its allies to break with Huawei. All of the "Five Eyes" countries—US, UK, Canada, Australia and New Zealand—are seeking to exclude Huawei from their 5G network plans. Japan, too, banned Huawei from obtaining government contracts. In UK, telecommunications giant BT Group has said it would remove Huawei equipment from existing 3G and 4G networks and will not use any of the key parts from Huawei for its 5G network.

In early February, police in Denmark expelled two Huawei workers who did not have valid work permits, making sure to clarify that the arrests were not linked to any espionage charges. Meanwhile, Norway's domestic intelligence head Benedicte Bjornland noted the need for

caution with regard to Huawei because of its link to the PRC government and cited China's intelligence law "requiring private individuals, entities and companies to cooperate with China".<sup>55</sup> Huawei played a role in creating the country's 3G and 4 G network and now Norwegian companies are working on the rollout of 5G systems.

The US has not hesitated to lean hard on its NATO partners in a bid to get them to sanction Huawei.<sup>56</sup> In early 2018, in talks with German officials, a US delegation had said that they were not particularly sanguine about the idea of cheaper Chinese telecommunications equipment connecting the switches of Europe's giant fibre optic lines that intersect in Germany—the officials said this could pose a threat to NATO security.<sup>57</sup> This was followed by a letter of the US Ambassador to Germany's economics minister Richard A Grenell, saying that allowing Huawei to participate in the 5G rollout would mean that US-German intelligence cooperation would lessen the level of security cooperation between the two countries.<sup>58</sup>

In early March 2019, Germany announced a set of tough requirements for the coming 5G auctions. Its Federal Networks Agency said that critical components could only be sourced from "trustworthy" suppliers certified by the Federal office for Information Security (BSI). Further, all bids would require compliance with national security regulations, telecom confidentiality and data protection, all of which would be monitored by the BSI constantly. It declined, however, to ban Huawei from the auctions.<sup>59</sup> The measures will require the company's equipment to be certified by the Federal Officer for Information Security and disclose the source codes operating the system, something that could facilitate the discovery of any "back doors" and detect the monitoring of other encrypted data flows. The new policy could effectively block Huawei computers, routers and switches in the core 3G, 4G and 5G networks. Once again, the main consideration for German

officials is the legal obligation of Chinese companies to cooperate with their intelligence services.<sup>60</sup>

A piquant situation has arisen in UK where the intelligence services are one with the call for the US ban, but the government has taken a more nuanced position. In UK, the company set up the Huawei Cyber Security Evaluation Centre (HCSEC) in 2014, where its circuit boards and codes are checked by security-cleared British nationals and monitored by GCHQ, the Cabinet Office and the Home Office, who constitute a Huawei Oversight Board chaired by the head of the GCHQ's National Cyber Security Centre (NCSC).<sup>61</sup> Speaking at a conference in Brussels in February 2019, Ciaran Martin, who heads the NCSC expressed confidence that the risks posed by Huawei could be managed. He noted that Britain had perhaps the “the toughest and most rigorous oversight regime in the world for Huawei” and that, in any case, the company would be excluded from providing core equipment for sensitive networks.<sup>62</sup> At the end of March 2019, the Huawei Oversight Board issued a report that said there were “significant technical issues in Huawei’s engineering processes leading to new risks in the UK telecommunications networks.” But these were more by way of being security flaws that had not been adequately addressed by the company, rather than tools of espionage. Even while expressing pessimism over the company’s ability to deal with the issues, the report did not call for an outright ban on Huawei’s equipment.<sup>63</sup>

Pressure against Huawei was also built up in countries like the Czech Republic where the intelligence service has warned against the activities of the company and the danger of using its software and a controversy developed over the Prime Minister seemingly apologising for this.<sup>64</sup> There have been echoes of this in Poland as well, where Prime Minister Mateusz Jakub Morawiecki recently spoke about the need to maintain “deterrence” against China and Russia. The Polish foreign ministry also

issued a statement in December 2018 raising concerns about cases of cyber espionage “including those attributed by our partners to China.”<sup>65</sup> The US has told Poland that future deployments of American troops and plans for a permanent base to be established there could depend on the Polish response.<sup>66</sup> Over the New Year 2019, Polish authorities arrested two people, including Wang Weijing, a Chinese employee of Huawei, for spying for Beijing. A court ordered them to be held for three months, though both have pleaded not guilty.<sup>67</sup> Investigations into this case have led the Polish and US authorities to worry about the deeper nature of the Chinese penetration of the country. The other person arrested with Wang was Piotr Durbajlo, a former senior Polish counter-intelligence officer. The investigations have come up with troubling evidence that the Chinese penetration of Polish intelligence could be deeper, facilitated by the Huawei company.<sup>68</sup>

Another country which is resisting US pressure is Hungary. Its prime minister, Viktor Orban, has said that even while it is a member of NATO, it would like to maintain a sense of neutrality. Orban has invited Chinese investment in Hungary and is resisting approving a defence agreement with the US.<sup>69</sup>

By early 2019, it was clear that the US effort to block Huawei in Europe had not been working primarily because its own allies were resisting. Countries like UK, Germany, Hungary, Switzerland and Italy have signalled that they would not support any effort for a total ban on Huawei. Media reports said the US campaign suffered from “a scolding approach and a lack of concrete evidence that Huawei poses a real risk.”<sup>70</sup> Another report says there is considerable scepticism among European companies about the course the US wants them to take vis-à-vis companies like Huawei. They say that Huawei “offers superior hardware, often at lower prices,” and so a ban could mean Europe falling behind in rolling out 5G technology.<sup>71</sup>

While Huawei has escaped an outright ban, it will face a much more stringent regulatory regime. The EU is now considering proposals relating to 5G networks. This could result in an amendment of a 2016 cyber security law that required companies involved in critical infrastructure to take appropriate security measures. Given the EU processes, such an amendment could prove cumbersome, but is likely to be adopted.<sup>72</sup>

In mid-May 2019, the US escalated the Huawei issue using two drastic moves. First, President Trump signed an executive order blocking the purchases of Huawei equipment in the US.<sup>73</sup> Second, Huawei was added to the US “Entity List” which requires all US firms selling to the company to do so after obtaining a licence. If licences are not available, Huawei’s business could be severely affected as, indeed, that of its US suppliers.<sup>74</sup> The implications of these developments are yet to unfold.

## CONCLUSION

China’s economic and political transformation has begun to pose major challenges to Europe in terms of geopolitics and industrial policy. This is as much a consequence of the rapidity of the Chinese advance, as the nature of its political and economic system that is skewed against Europe’s longer-term interests. The choices for Europe are not easy. Its companies depend on Chinese markets for their profitability, and its poorer regions are looking for Chinese investment. Its telecommunications networks already use Chinese routers and switches and now they are being offered advanced 5G technology as well. There are other areas, too, where the Chinese are pressing ahead, such as electrical vehicles, where the country is both a key market and dominant player in their supply chains.<sup>75</sup>

While as NATO members they are commonly concerned about national security issues with the US, many feel that some of the problems being raised are really about maintaining American technology dominance and not security. Moreover, it is no secret that the US and EU have their own differences in both the economic and geopolitical fields. Recently, the dispute over subsidies for their aviation majors, Boeing and Airbus, has flared up even as there are efforts to ward off threatened American duties on autos and car parts.<sup>76</sup>

In the last two years there has been a sharp blowback against China in the United States; it is now being echoed in Europe. The European Union Chamber of Commerce in China recently reported a survey where some 20 percent of the 585 participant companies felt that they were being compelled to transfer technology to maintain market access in China. This proportion increased from 10 percent in 2017.<sup>77</sup> Whereas both the US and Europe used to view China as a responsible stakeholder, they now see it as a competitor and challenger that does not play fair, although the Europeans still see this in economic, rather than political terms. The American pushback has been significant and is being manifested by its hard-nosed negotiations with China using the instrument of tariffs. Yet, the issue is no longer restricted to trade alone, but to China's plans of becoming a dominant player in certain key technology areas. Drawing lessons from the 5G challenge, the US is pulling up the drawbridge; it wants the European countries to do the same.

The American approach has already seen a shift of some supply chains away from China towards Southeast Asia, and to a lesser extent, South Asia. The question is whether the world is headed towards being divided into two technospheres. Yet, there is a limit to how much can be shifted, given China's massive dominance in a range of areas. China

holds more than half of the world's capacity for electronics: 357 factories of Apple's top 200 suppliers are in China, and only 63 are in the US. No country or set of countries can easily replace the huge production centres that China has created in certain technology areas.<sup>78</sup>

The key conclusion is that European well-being and prosperity will continue to depend on China to a considerable measure. The essence of the European response will have to be to continue promoting trade and investment, even while preventing the leakage of sensitive technology or being bested by China in key emerging technologies. In March 2019, Donald Tusk, the President of the European Council called for "achieving a balanced relation" with China, one that would ensure "fair competition and equal market access." He added that EU would press China to include industrial subsidies "as a crucial element of the WTO reform."<sup>79</sup>

Second, the EU needs to focus on certain key strategic sectors to maintain their global standing in areas like metals, chemicals, 3D printing, machine engineering, and micro-chips and sensors. The Franco-German National Industrial Strategy 2030 has laid out a plan that Europe could follow to its fruition. Third, the EU probably no longer has the luxury of pushing anti-competitive laws beyond a point. Such laws have prevented the emergence of EU champions that could rival a Google, Amazon, Alibaba, Baidu or Facebook. As a major industrial and trading entity, Europe needs to put down money to nurture its own champions, if it wants to maintain its standing as an industrial powerhouse. Fourth, it has been clear in the last one year that China lacks sufficient leverage to hit back at the US tariff measures. The Europeans can successfully leverage this to insist on better market access and reciprocity from the Chinese in the period ahead. Fifth, this could have an alternate future with the evolution of a Chinese and American technospheres, compelling the Europeans to navigate between the two.

Sixth, in his recent study of the BRI, Bruno Maçães, a former Portuguese minister, noted that the Europe-Asia connection, which is already the most important trade axis with over US\$ 1.8 trillion trade in goods, is also one of the poorest in terms of infrastructure and rife with trade and tariff barriers. In other words, it offers a much higher potential for growth than the Transpacific or Transatlantic axes. Therefore, it is not just that Europe is vastly consequential for China's future; it is also that the latter can play a major role in the former's future. This is the leverage European countries have to persuade China to come up with a new version of the BRI that would be "an open platform which adheres to market rules and international norms..."<sup>80</sup> "BRI 2.0" could be effectively linked to the EU's own future connectivity plans and form the basis of a mutually beneficial partnership.

As in all things, uncertainties abound. The Sino-American stand-off may provide leverage to Europe, but it can also bring pressures to pull them apart. As things are, Europe is confronting not only economic challenges, but also centrifugal forces of right-wing nationalism and anti-immigrationism. 

## ENDNOTES

1. European Commission Policies, Information and Services, Statistics, accessed on May 15, 2019, <http://ec.europa.eu/trade/policy/countries-and-regions/statistics/>
2. Germany ‘watchful’ after Geely buys \$9 bn stake in Daimler,” *BBC News*, February 28, 2019, accessed on May 14, 2019, <https://www.bbc.com/news/business-43194026>.  
  
Michael Nienaber, “German industry demands tougher line on ‘partner and competitor’ China,” *Reuters*, January 10, 2019, accessed on March 23, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-china-industry/german-industry-demands-tougher-eu-line-on-china-idUSKCN1P40NZ>
3. United States Trade Representative (USTR) “Findings of the Investigation of China’s acts, policies, and practices related to technology transfer, intellectual property, and innovation under Section 301 of the Trade Act of 1974”, March 22, 2018 , Chapters II and V.
4. Nienaber, “German industry”
5. “Italy’s plan to join China’s Belt and Road Initiative ruffles feathers,” *The Economist*, March 21, 2019, <https://www.economist.com/europe/2019/03/21/italys-plan-to-join-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-ruffles-feathers>, accessed on April 21, 2019
6. “European Commission and HR/VP contribution to the European Council,” EU-China—A Strategic Outlook, (European Commission, Strasbourg, 12. 3.2019), <https://ec.europa.eu/commission/sites/beta-political/files/communication-eu-china-a-strategic-outlook.pdf>, accessed on March 27, 2019
7. April Ma and Huang Kaixi, “China’s State Grid buys stake in Greek national power operator,” *Caixin*, June 22, 2017, <https://www.caixinglobal.com/2017-06-22/101104600.html>, accessed on April 11, 2019

8. AFP, “Energias de Portugal shareholders block takeover by China Three Gorges,” April 25, 2019, <https://news.yahoo.com/energias-portugal-shareholders-block-takeover-bid-china-three-191604270.html>, accessed on May 15, 2019
9. Chinese investing nine times more in Europe than North America as policies force divergence,” Baker McKenzie, <https://www.bakermckenzie.com/en/newsroom/2018/07/chinese-fdi-h1-2018>, accessed on January 21, 2019
10. Keith Johnson and Elias Groll, “As West grows wary, Chinese investment plummets,” *Foreign Policy*, January 14, 2019, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/01/14/chinese-investment-in-the-united-states-and-europe-plummets/>, accessed on May 11, 2019
11. Paul Mozur and Jack Ewing, “Rush of Chinese investment in Europe’s High-Tech firms is raising eyebrows,” *New York Times*, September 16, 2016, [http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/17/business/dealbook/china-germany-takeover-merger-technology.html?\\_r=0](http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/17/business/dealbook/china-germany-takeover-merger-technology.html?_r=0), accessed on December 13, 2019 and William Wilkes, “Chinese Takeover of Aixtron Collapses After US Ban,” *Wall Street Journal*, December 8, 2016, <http://www.wsj.com/articles/chinese-takeover-of-aixtron-collapses-after-u-s-ban-1481203244>, accessed on December 17, 2019
12. Julie Zhu and Norihiko Shirouzu, “Exclusive: Daimler rebuffs Geely offer to buy stake; Geely still hopeful of a deal—sources,” *Reuters*, November 29, 2017, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-daimler-m-a-geelyautomobile-exclusive/exclusive-daimler-rebuffs-geely-offer-to-buy-stake-geely-still-hopeful-of-a-deal-sources-idUSKBN1DT0Q1>, accessed on December 27, 2018
13. “China’s Geely buys \$ 9 billion Daimler stake,” *Bloomberg News*, 23 February 2018, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-02-23/china-s-geely-is-said-to-be-buying-9-billion-stake-in-daimler>, accessed on January 12, 2019; *Reuters*, “Germany weighs tighter rules after Geely takes Daimler stake,” February 28, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/28/business/germany-daimler-china-geely.html>, accessed on March 23, 2019

14. Birgit Jennen and Brian Parkin, “China is bypassing governments to gain influence in Europe,” *Bloomberg*, January 15, 2019, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-01-14/china-courts-friends-in-low-places-to-win-in-europe>, accessed on March 23, 2019
15. Andre Tartar, Mira Rojanasakul and Jeremy Scott Diamond, “How China is buying its way into Europe,” *Bloomberg*, April 23, 2018, <https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2018-china-business-in-europe/>, accessed on March 23, 2019
16. Ibid
17. Chen Na and Wang Liwei, “China Launches 10 billion Euro fund to boost Investment in Central and Eastern Europe,” *Caixin*, November 11, 2016 <http://english.caixin.com/2016-11-07/101004861.html>, accessed on April 12, 2019
18. Ma Jingjing , “China’s investment in CEEC surpasses \$ 9 billion,” *Global Times*, June 2, 2018, <http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1105189.shtml>, accessed on March 27, 2019
19. Bethany Allen Ebrahimi and Emily Tamkin, “Prague opened the door to Chinese influence. Now it may need to change course,” *Foreign Policy*, March 16, 2018, <http://foreignpolicy.com/2018/03/16/prague-to-czech-chinese-influence-cefc-energy-communist-party/>, accessed on April 24, 2019
20. Laurence Normal, “ EU issues South China Sea statement ending discord within bloc,” *Wall Street Journal*, July 17, 2016, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/eu-issues-south-china-sea-statement-after-failing-to-agree-common-stance-1468583961>, accessed on April 23, 2019
21. Robin Emmott and Angeliki Koutantou, “Greece blocks EU statement on China human rights at UN,” *Reuters*, June 18, 2018, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-un-rights/greece-blocks-eu-statement-on-china-human-rights-at-u-n-idUSKBN1990FP>, accessed

on May 6, 2019; See also Simon Denyer, “Europe divided, China gratified as Greece blocks E U statement over human rights,” *Washington Post*, June 19 2017, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/06/19/europe-divided-china-gratified-as-greece-blocks-e-u-statement-over-human-rights/>, accessed on May 6, 2019

22. Xinhua, “China-Europe freight trains make 10,000 trips,” *Xinhuanet*, August 27, 2018, [http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-08/27/c\\_137422376.htm](http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-08/27/c_137422376.htm), accessed on April 15, 2019
23. For an analysis of the viability of rail services between China and Europe see Jonathan E Hillman, “The rise of China-Europe railways,” *Center for Strategic and International Studies Report*, March 6, 2018, <https://www.csis.org/analysis/rise-china-europe-railways>, accessed on April 23, 2019
24. Guy Chazan “World’s biggest inland port puts German rustbelt on China’s map,” *Financial Times*, March 8, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/58909b2e-56c0-11e9-91f9-b6515a54c5b1>, accessed on April 28, 2019
25. Sebastian Shehadi, “Lodz builds reputation as European logistics hub,” *FDi Intelligence*, 13/12/2018, <https://www.fdiintelligence.com/Locations/Europe/Poland/Lodz-builds-reputation-as-European-logistics-hub>, accessed on May 2, 2019
26. *Bloomberg News*, “China’s empire of Money is Reshaping the Global Trade,” *Bloomberg News*, August 2, 2018, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2018-08-01/china-s-empire-of-money-is-reshaping-lives-across-new-silk-road>, accessed on May 2, 2019
27. Keith Johnson, “Why is China buying up Europe’s ports?,” *Foreign Policy*, February 2, 2018, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/02/02/why-is-china-buying-up-europes-ports/>, accessed on May 3, 2019
28. Bruno Maçães, *Belt and Road: A Chinese World Order* (New Delhi, Penguin, 2019) 142-3.

29. Tom Phillips “EU backs away from trade statement in blow to China’s ‘modern Silk Road’ plan,” *The Guardian*, May 15, 2017, <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/may/15/eu-china-summit-beijing-xi-jinping-belt-and-road>, accessed on April 28, 2019
30. Andrew Chatzky, “China’s Belt and Road gets a win in Italy,” March 27, 2019 Council on Foreign Relations <https://www.cfr.org/article/chinas-belt-and-road-gets-win-italy>, accessed on May 2, 2019
31. Jost Wubbeke et als. Made in China 2025: The making of a high tech superpower and consequences for industrial countries MERICS Papers on China No 2 December 2016 , 59
32. Andrew MacAskill and Ben Martin,” Britain to tighten foreign takeover rules amid China worries,” Reuters July 24, 2018 <https://in.reuters.com/article/britain-m-a-rules/britain-to-tighten-foreign-takeover-rules-amid-china-worries-idINKBN1KE1FA> accessed on April 27 2019
33. Togo Shiraishi, “Europe pushes back as Chinese investment spree continues,” *Nikkei Asian Review*, September 30, 2018, <https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Business-Deals/Europe-pushes-back-as-Chinese-investment-sprees-continues>, accessed on April 27, 2019
34. Andrew Browne, “China’s one-way deals grate on Germany,” *Wall Street Journal*, June 21, 2016, <http://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-one-way-deals-grate-on-germany-1466486040>, accessed on May 15, 2019
35. Ian Rogers and Arne Delfs, “Germany steps up efforts to rebuff China’s snoop for assets,”, *Bloomberg*, July 27, 2018, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-07-27/germany-buys-stake-in-electric-grid-operator-to-block-chinese>, accessed on May 15, 2019
36. “Chinese takeover of Leifeld collapses ahead of expected German veto”, [www.dw.com/en/chinese-takeover-of-leifeld-collapses-ahead-of-expected-german-veto/a-44906055](http://www.dw.com/en/chinese-takeover-of-leifeld-collapses-ahead-of-expected-german-veto/a-44906055), accessed on February 6, 2019

37. Xinhua, "German government gives Chinese AT&Ms takeover of Cotesa green light: Report," *China Daily Europe*, April 27, 2018, <http://europe.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201804/27/WS5ae2b68fa3105cdf651aeb5.html>, accessed on February 6, 2019
38. Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP, "Germany tightens rules on foreign direct investment," JDSUPRA January 4, 2019 <https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/germany-tightens-rules-on-foreign-50514/> Accessed on February 6, 2019
39. Michael Nienaber, "Exclusive: Germany to create fund to foil foreign takeovers after China moves," *Reuters*, March 20, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-industry-exclusive-idUSKCN1R10IR?>, accessed on February 6, 2019
40. Nienaber, "German industry"
41. Jacob Bunge, Brian Spegele and William Maudlin "Powerful US Panel Clears Chinese takeover of Syngenta," *Wall Street Journal* August 23, 2016 <http://www.wsj.com/articles/powerful-u-s-panel-clears-chinese-takeover-of-syngenta-1471914278>, accessed on April 26, 2019
42. European Commission "EU-China: A Strategic Outlook"
43. European Commission, Press Release: commission welcomes agreement on foreign investment screening framework," Brussels 20 November 2018. [http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\\_IP-18-6467\\_en.htm](http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-18-6467_en.htm) accessed on April 21, 2019
44. Press Release "EU to scrutinize foreign direct investment more closely," February 14, 2019, <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20190207IPR25209/eu-to-scrutinise-foreign-direct-investment-more-closely>, accessed on April 21, 2019
45. Valentina Pop and Ruth Bender, "EU explores ways to counter China's state-backed capitalism," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 15, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/eu-explores-ways-to-counter-chinas-state-backed-capitalism-11547576522>, accessed on April 21, 2019

46. “Mergers: Commission prohibits Siemens’ proposed acquisition of Alstom,” Press Release European Commission, February 6, 2019 [http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\\_IP-19-881\\_en.htm](http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-19-881_en.htm), accessed on April 21, 2019
47. Valentina Pop, “Europe tackles Chinese competition with multibillion investment in microelectronics,” *The Wall Street Journal*, December 18, 2018 [https://www.wsj.com/articles/europe-tackles-chinese-competition-with-multibillion-investment-in-microelectronics-11545140240?mod=article\\_inline](https://www.wsj.com/articles/europe-tackles-chinese-competition-with-multibillion-investment-in-microelectronics-11545140240?mod=article_inline), accessed on April 21, 2019
48. Michael Nienaber, “Germany, France agree industrial policy plan for Europe,” *Reuters*, February 19, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-france-industrial-policy/germany-france-agree-industrial-policy-plan-for-europe-idUSKCN1Q81IO> accessed on April 27, 2019; see also Joshua Posaner and Judith Mischke, “Germany promotes champions as EU moves to kill Railbus,” *Politico*, February 5, 2019, <https://www.politico.eu/article/peter-altmaier-railbus-germany-promotes-champions-as-eu-moves-to-kill-railbus/>, accessed on April 27, 2019
49. European Commission, “EU steps up its strategy for connecting Europe and Asia,” Press Release 19 September 2018, [http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\\_IP-18-5803\\_en.htm](http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-18-5803_en.htm), accessed on April 27, 2019
50. Laurens Cerulus “China’s ghost in Europe’s telecom machine,” *Politico*, January 28, 2018, <https://www.politico.eu/article/huawei-china-ghost-in-europe-telecom-machine/>, accessed on April 27, 2019
51. Dustin Volz and Josh Chin, “US believes It doesn’t need to show ‘proof; Huawei is a spy threat,” *Wall Street Journal*, Jan 23, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-believes-it-doesnt-need-to-show-proof-huawei-is-a-spy-threat-11548288297>, accessed on April 27, 2019
52. Elsa Kania “Much ado about Huawei (part 2)” *The Strategist (ASPI)*, March 28, 2018 <https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/much-ado-huawei-part-2/>, accessed on December 26, 2018

53. Anna Mehler Paperny, “Explainer: What happens next in Huawei CFO Meng’s case,” *Reuters*, January 23, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-huawei-tech-canada-explaine/explainer-what-happens-next-in-huawei-cfo-mengs-case-idUSKCN1PG2Q1>, accessed on January 27, 2019
54. Ellen Nakashima and Devlin Barrett, “ Justice Dept charges Huawei with fraud, ratcheting up US-China tensions,” *Washington Post*, January 29, 2019, [https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/justice-dept-charges-huawei-with-fraud-ratcheting-up-us-china-tensions/2019/01/28/70a7f550-2320-11e9-81fd-b7b05d5bed90\\_story.html](https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/justice-dept-charges-huawei-with-fraud-ratcheting-up-us-china-tensions/2019/01/28/70a7f550-2320-11e9-81fd-b7b05d5bed90_story.html), accessed on January 31, 2019
55. AFP, “Denmark expels two Huawei workers over work permits, as Norway warns of espionage risk,” *South China Morning Post*, February 5, 2019, <https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/2185017/denmark-expels-two-huawei-workers-over-work-permits-norway>, accessed on February 15, 2019
56. “France aware of Huawei risks, will act when time comes—minister,” *Reuters*, January 23, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-china-huawei/france-aware-of-huawei-risks-will-act-when-times-comes-minister-idUSKCN1PH292>, accessed on February 15, 2019; “Germany considers barring Huawei from 5G networks,” *Reuters*, January 17, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-china-huawei/germany-considering-ways-to-exclude-huawei-from-5g-auction-report-idUSKCN1PA32B>, accessed on February 15, 2019
57. Sanger et als “In 5G race with China,”
58. Bojan Pancevski and Sara Germano “Drop Huawei or see intelligence sharing pared back, US tells Germany,” *Wall Street Journal*, March 11, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/drop-huawei-or-see-intelligence-sharing-pared-back-u-s-tells-germany-11552314827>, accessed on April 15, 2019
59. “Germany won’t ban Huawei from 5G auction,” DW 8.3.2019

<https://www.dw.com/en/germany-wont-ban-huawei-from-5g-auction/a-47818771> accessed on April 15, 2019

60. Dana Heide, Till Hoppe and Stephan Scheuer, “Berlin eyes measures to keep Huawei at arms length,” *Handelsblatt.com*, February 2, 2019, <https://www.handelsblatt.com/today/politics/spy-check-berlin-eyes-measures-to-keep-huawei-at-arms-length/23936328.html>, accessed on April 15, 2019
61. Jamie Nimmo, “Secretive test lab at the heart of the Huawei furore: behind tinted glass, world experts at new security HQ could spark a fresh trade war,” *Mail on Sunday*, January 26, 2019, <https://www.dailymail.co.uk/money/markets/article-6635695/Secretive-test-lab-heart-Huawei-furore.html>, accessed on April 15, 2019
62. Adam Satariano, “Huawei risks to Britain can be blunted, US official says, in a rebuff to US,” *New York Times Feb 20, 2019*, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/20/business/huawei-uk-trump.html?module=inline>, accessed on April 27, 2019
63. Mark Sweney, “Huawei issues could pose UK security risks, say authorities,” *The Guardian*, March 28, 2019, <https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2019/mar/28/huawei-chinese-firm-poses-national-security-risks-says-uk-watchdog>, accessed on April 27, 2019
64. Documentary: What NUKIB writes in Huawei’s warning,” *Neovlivni.cz*, December 27, 2018, <https://neovlivni.cz/dokument-co-pise-nukib-ve-svem-varovani-pred-huawei/>, accessed on January 23, 2019
65. Poland MFA statement on commercial cyber espionage,” Twitter, December 21, 2018, <https://twitter.com/polandmfa/status/1076115014816317441?lang=en>, accessed on January 23, 2019
66. David E Sanger, Julian E Barnes, Raymond Zhong and Marc Santora, “In 5G race with China, US pushes allies to fight Huawei,” *New York*

*Times*, January 26, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/26/us/politics/huawei-china-us-5g-technology.html?>, Accessed on February 23, 2019

67. Charles Riley and Antonia Mortenson “Huawei executive arrested in Poland on spying charges,” *CNN*, January 11, 2019, <https://edition.cnn.com/2019/01/11/tech/poland-huawei-exec-arrest/index.html>, accessed on February 23 2019
68. Bojan Pancevski and Matthew Dalton, “Spy case linked to China raises red flags for Poland and the US,” *Wall Street Journal*, January 24, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/spy-case-linked-to-china-raises-red-flags-for-poland-and-the-u-s-11548357192?>, accessed on February 23, 2019
69. Drew Hinshaw with Anita Komuves, “Hungary bucks US push to curb Russian and Chinese influence,” *Wall Street Journal*, January 27 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/hungary-bucks-u-s-push-to-curb-russian-and-chinese-influence-11548626080?>, accessed on February 23, 2019
70. Julian E Barnes and Adam Satariano, “US campaign to ban Huawei overseas stumbles as allies resist,” *New York Times*, March 17, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/17/us/politics/huawei-ban.html>, accessed on March 14, 2019
71. Stu Woo, “US push against Huawei gear hits an obstacle: Carriers love it,” *Wall Street Journal*, February 14, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/european-carriers-like-their-huawei-gear-despite-u-s-concerns-11550140200>, accessed on March 14, 2019
72. Robin Emmott, Foo Yun Chee, Joanna Plucinska, “Exclusive: EU considers proposals to exclude Chinese firms from 5G networks,” *Reuters*, January 31, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/US-USA-China-Huawei-tech-europe-exclusiv-iduskcn1po2mn>, accessed on March 14, 2019
73. Executive Order on securing the information and communications technology and services supply chain, May 15, 2019 (Washington DC,

The White House), <https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-securing-information-communications-technology-services-supply-chain/>, accessed on May 17, 2019.

74. Department of Commerce announces the addition of Huawei Technologies Co Ltd to the Entity List US Department of Commerce, May 15, 2019, <https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2019/05/department-commerce-announces-addition-huawei-technologies-co-ltd>, accessed on May 17, 2019
75. Patrick Hertzke et als “The global electric-vehicle market is amped up and on the rise,” McKinsey& Company, May 2018, <https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/automotive-and-assembly/our-insights/the-global-electric-vehicle-market-is-amped-up-and-on-the-rise>, accessed on May 17, 2019
76. Jonathan Stearns, Kim Chipman and Shawn Donnan, “ EU-US trade war escalates over disputed aviation subsidies,” *Bloomberg News*, April 9, 2019, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-08/trump-responds-to-eu-airbus-subsidies-with-threat-of-new-tariffs?>, accessed on April 12, 2019
77. Juli Wernau, "Forced tech transfers are on the rise in China, European firms say," *Wall Street Journal*, May 20, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/forced-tech-transfers-are-on-the-rise-in-china-european-firms-say-11558344240>, accessed on May 20 2019
78. Dezan Shira & Associates, “Shifts in china’s Industrial Supply chain and the US-China Trade War,” China Briefing, January 24, 2019, <https://www.china-briefing.com/news/shifts-chinas-industrial-supply-chain-trade-war/>, Accessed on May 14, 2019
79. Remarks by President Donald Tusk after the European Council meetings on 21 and 22 March 2019,” European Council, Statement and Remarks 22/03/2019 <https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2019/03/22/remarks-by-president-donald->

tusk-after-the-european-council-meetings-on-21-and-22-march-2019/ accessed on April 30, 2019

80. Mações, Belt and Road, 139 and 146.

**Observer Research Foundation (ORF)** is a public policy think tank that aims to influence the formulation of policies for building a strong and prosperous India. ORF pursues these goals by providing informed and productive inputs, in-depth research, and stimulating discussions. The Foundation is supported in its mission by a cross-section of India's leading public figures, including academic and business leaders.



**Ideas • Forums • Leadership • Impact**

---

20, Rouse Avenue Institutional Area, New Delhi - 110 002, INDIA

Ph. : +91-11-35332000 Fax : +91-11-35332005

E-mail: [contactus@orfonline.org](mailto:contactus@orfonline.org)

Website: [www.orfonline.org](http://www.orfonline.org)